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1. PURPOSE OF REPORT

To report on the experience of the trial relocation of the Kettering market on Fridays,  and to seek approval to the permanent arrangement for the market, in the light of that trial. 

2. BACKGROUND

2.1. The Executive Committee agreed to a trial relocation of the Friday market in Kettering High St and Bakehouse Hill area, to run from April 1st to the end of September 2005, subject to certain conditions and requirements. 

2.2. The trial involved the location of 30 stalls stretching from close to the junction with Meadow Road, through to Lower Street and touching on the bottom of Gold Street. 

2.3. A consultation has been carried out with retailers, shoppers and traders, as well as other interests, to judge the success of that trial. Hughmark, the Council’s market operator has requested that, in the light of the trial, the Friday and the Saturday market be relocated to the High Street area on a permanent basis. Members are therefore asked to consider which of the following options should now be pursued:-

· permanent relocation of the Friday market only 

· permanent relocation of the Friday and Saturday markets 

· return the Friday market to the Market Place and keep the Saturday market there as well. 

2.4. This report does not affect the timing or location of the Wednesday market, and the Tuesday market was ended some time ago. 

3. EXPERIENCE OF THE TRIAL 

3.1. The trial started on April 1st and has run every Friday since then. In the first two weeks the police needed to close the road off in the interests of road safety, and this allowed some re-arrangement of stalls to improve vehicular access in the pedestrian zone. One large market trader’s vehicle was removed from the arrangement. 

3.2. There was one near accident one evening at about 5pm, involving a fork lift vehicle movement when the market was being de-mounted, which was fully investigated by the Council, and changes were made to the operators’ procedures, in conjunction with their health and safety advice. 

3.3. The gas mains replacement work in the town centre has been current throughout most of the summer and caused some disruption to the market layout, which the operator accommodated as it progressed. The fact that this work and the market were able to co-exist was a useful if unplanned experience in gauging the ability of the market to remain permanently in the High St.

3.4. The Newlands Centre management highlighted problems to them in letting two shop units in the units at the bottom of Bakehouse Hill because of the presence of the market on the Friday, and officers sought to broker a solution with both operator and Newlands to this problem, experimenting with different layouts. In the event, the first unit was let by Newlands to the occupier most concerned by the market’s presence, and they are now in business. 

3.5. The stalls have been fully occupied most of the time by market traders. There was a need to slightly re-arrange street traders as well and street traders are known to be unhappy that their terms and conditions require them to be in the market four days a week, whilst no such condition applies to market traders. There is an extant agreement in principle by a previous Executive Committee (in 2002) to remove this condition on street traders, if necessary in the context of any market relocation. If applied, this will reduce some of the operator’s income stream, since it is unlikely that street traders will want to trade on quieter days, such as Mondays. 

4. CONSULTATION RESULTS. 

4.1. The following results were obtained from the consultation exercise, carried out in late August and throughout September 2005. The consultation involved:-

· letters and pro-formas sent to retailers and other property owners/occupiers in the Sheep Street, High Street, Lower Street and Gold Street areas, plus the Newlands Centre managers, street traders and market  traders, the police and Chamber of Trade 

· A follow up reminder to retailers via the town centre newsletter in late September

· A website poll on the Council’s website 

· Two day long surveys of shoppers in Kettering on a Tuesday and Friday in mid September

· An invitation through the media and website for interested people to write in

· a meeting with the market provider

	Consultees 
	Numbers responding
	Option One

(Friday only in High St)
	Option Two

(Friday and Saturday in High St)
	Option Three

(Return to Market Place)

	
	
	
	
	

	Market Traders 
	10
	10%
	90%
	0%

	Street Traders
	3
	0%
	33%
	67%

	Retailers
	64
	16%
	50%
	34%

	
	
	
	
	

	Website
	557
	5.0%
	55.7%
	37.7%

	
	
	
	
	

	Shoppers
	354
	10.4%
	63.6%
	26%

	- Tuesday
	208
	9.1%
	59.6%
	31.3%

	- Friday 
	146
	12.3%
	69.2%
	18.5%


4.2. Other responses were:-

a) Police – the market move has gone well and police officers have had a variety of positive comments from the majority of retailers and the public about the new arrangements. However, there is still some pedestrian/vehicle conflict  and the Council should:-

· implement a one way system from Meeting Lane up to Dalkeith Place, to siphon off vehicles coming down Gold Street 

· ensure – up the introduction of pedestrianisation – that measures are in place to ensure the safety of pedestrians in the meantime. The police will be unable to devote resources to this on a regular basis. 

· ensure that when stalls are set up in the morning, they are located so as not to  block the highway.

b) The fire service do not have a problem with the current layout. 

c) The Chamber of Trade are supporting the market staying, as long as there continues to be no direct competition between retailers and nearby traders. 

d) The WI market believe they have lost trade at the Corn Market Hall since the market moved on a Friday. 

e) The Civic Society are opposed to the move and want the market returned to the Market Place.  A member of the Civic Society has also written with similar points about the need to invest in better stalls on the Market Place, and criticising the use of the Market Place for parking.

f) The current market provider believes the new arrangements have worked well, and would like to transfer the Saturday market as well. 

· If the Saturday market was left where it is, it will be ended, since it is no longer attracting traders or customers. 

· If the Friday market was returned to the Market Place, it is likely that the current market provider would exercise their right under the break clause in the contract to exit the contract now. 

· If  the Saturday market was transferred to the High St, the provider is prepared to renegotiate their fee to the Council. 

· With a  flourishing market, the operator would have the resources to put on special events, run farmers markets and continental markets and help increase the use of the Market Place too. 

4.3. The Kettering Town Forum considered the matter on 5th September, and sought more detail about the consultation responses, with the possibility of a further meeting. There was concern that the current Market Place was turning into an informal car park and that this needed resolving as part of any decision in relation to the market. 

4.4. Broader comments concerned the continuing conflict between pedestrian and vehicular traffic in the area that the market is sited. Many of the shoppers and a good proportion of the retailers expressed their wish that the full pedestrianisation of the High Street and Gold Street area should go ahead as soon as possible and voiced their impatience with the continued abuse of the current regulations. There was a sense that, for shoppers, the market’s relocation was less important than the need to sort out pedestrianisation, and some of those seeking its return to the Market Place did so on the basis of current highway safety concerns.  The majority of shoppers said that the market had had no effect on access to shops or littering. More people are using the market regularly now that it is in the town centre.  

4.5. Some comments were received about the additional litter that the market generated – a belief that it had attracted more pigeons and that whilst on the whole, the clean-up after the market was thorough, whilst it was in place, there was more litter on street. 

4.6
Retailers comments were quite varied. A number thought the market had brought more vibrancy and had increased their trade. Others said that trade had gone down, and some thought that stalls outside their door had affected their business and caused delivery and access problems. A small number (but not all) of Sheep Street and Market Place businesses felt that trade had been taken away from their end of town. In summary:-

· 70% said their business had not been affected by the market relocation 

· 77% felt there had been no problem with stall location 

· 78% had not experienced any problems with loading and unloading 

· 66% felt there had been no traffic problems 

· 80% had had no problem accessing their own store (eg for deliveries) 

· 89% thought that had been no problems with litter cleaning at the end of the day 

5.        CONCLUSION AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

5.1. The conclusion from the consultation is that the largest number of people responding, including by sector, favour a Friday and Saturday market, and a relatively small proportion want the market returned to the Market Place.  

5.2. It is likely that a return to the Market Place will result in the market ceasing to exist, as the Saturday market is now at a very low level of activity, and the operator does not feel he can continue to operate a loss making operation. 

5.3. There may need to be some changes to the street trading licence conditions, to ensure equity between market traders and street traders effectively operating in the same way. 

5.4. There is a perceived and actual problem with vehicle and pedestrian conflict in the area of the re-sited market (and wider) which will no doubt be significantly alleviated by the introduction of pedestrianisation. In the meantime, the police have requested a number of measures which will alleviate the problem. In the longer term, the Council may need to consider what hours the pedestrian zone operates from. If a start time of 11am is applied, this will concentrate lorry and other vehicle movements that are currently spread out throughout the day, into the first three hours of the morning, thereby significantly worsening the current conflict in uses during the morning.  The Committee may therefore, if it supports a Friday and Saturday market in the High Street, wish to review its earlier proposal to have an 11am start to the pedestrian zone times on market days.  

5.5
Any relocation will require new and creative uses of the existing Market Place, particularly to attract more pedestrian footfall to that end of town. There have been a number of events on the Market Place this spring and summer, and the committee may wish to see this sort of use intensified in the future, with Hughmark’s assistance.  There is some unhappiness about the current use of the Market Place on a Friday as a car park for market traders vehicles, and this practice will need to be ended, especially if the market relocates on Saturdays as well.

5.6
The operator has been co-operative throughout the trial in making re-arrangements and his continued co-operation in terms of mounting and demounting stalls, litter cleaning, responding to requests from retailers to make changes in layout, not allowing traders to move their stalls before the pedestrian period ends, will obviously need to continue, and will be included in the agreement.  
6.
RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

6.1. If the Executive approves the recommendations contained in section 7, there will be some resource implications for the Council.  The market provider and the Council will need to re-negotiate the fee in line with the current contract provisions (the current contract runs until 2008 and has a two year break clause that has effect during October 2005 under which any changes will be negotiated).

7.
RECOMMENDATIONS

7.1. The Deputy Chief Executive Recommends

a) That the market is permanently relocated in the town centre on a Friday and Saturday from late October 2005 onwards, on the same terms and conditions as currently apply to the Friday trial relocation, except that market traders should not be permitted to park on the Market Place in future.  

b) That officers are authorised to agree a new fee level with the current market provider to reflect this change;

c) That street traders’ licence conditions are amended to require them to trade on a minimum of two days per week, rather than four; 

d) That officers, in conjunction with the market provider, develop a more intensive use of the Market Place for events and activities, utilising additional fee income wherever necessary to do so.

e) That the period of pedestrian only use of the town centre be reviewed for Fridays and Saturdays in order to facilitate a safe market and better pedestrian experience on those days. 
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